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 BOARD OF CITY COMMISSIONERS 
 Fargo, North Dakota 
 
Special Meeting: Tuesday: September 6, 2016: 
 

Agreeable with a call for a Special Meeting issued by Mayor Mahoney, the 
Board of City Commissioners of the City of Fargo, North Dakota, convened in a 
Special Meeting in the City Commission Room at City Hall at 5:30 o'clock p.m., 
Tuesday, September 6, 2016. 

The Commissioners present or absent were as shown following: 
Present: Gehrig, Grindberg, Piepkorn, Strand, Mahoney. 
Absent: None. 
Mayor Mahoney presiding. 
 
Mayor Mahoney gave a presentation outlining new funding initiatives for 2017, 

challenges, general fund changes and budget highlights.  He said according to North 
Dakota Century Code the preliminary budget has to be approved by September 10th. 
 He said the Board would receive, file and approve the budget at the next meeting 
after the public hearing on September 26th.  He said the budget is set at the 
maximum level of expenditures; however, changes can be made but they cannot 
exceed the total amount approved in the preliminary budget; therefore, amounts can 
go down but they cannot go up.  The Mayor said the 2017 budget includes funding for 
five new police officers and a COPS grant application could bring an additional eight 
officers.  It also includes vehicles and equipment for the new police officers as well as 
the Police Department lease of warehouse space, he said.  In response to the opioid 
crisis, he said, the City is addressing this issue by adding more manpower, as it is a 
city-wide issue.  He said Commissioner Gehrig worked with Transit to get a route to 
the new Sanford Hospital which is opening in July 2017.  Solid Waste will roll out a 
single sort recycling program, he said, as well as the landfill gas conversion to 
compressed natural gas.  He said there is growth in regional water and wastewater 
services and referenced West Fargo water and some other areas they are working 
on.  He discussed employee compensation and a competitive wage adjustment and, 
he said, the intent is to make this a January to January adjustment rather than a  
mid-year adjustment.  He said next year the budget will include what the City is going 
to do for a competitive wage adjustment and what the City can afford.  He said other 
priorities include public arts funding and a possible contribution to the Greater  
Fargo-Moorhead Economic Development Corporation.  He said budget challenges for 
next year include declining state aid revenue, use of the general fund balance, public 
safety staffing, public health concerns, competitive wages, capital improvements, 
infrastructure maintenance and facilities management.  He said revenue changes 
since the August 19th presentation include a decrease in the mill levy by two mills, 
and Commissioner requests which the budget team looked at.  Some asked for more, 
but the team came to a two mill levy reduction, which, he said, he is most comfortable 
with. 
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Finance Director Kent Costin said sales tax revenue is projected to be up 10 
percent; however, there was a decrease in health grant revenues.  Expenditure 
changes, he said, include reduced Inspections Department and Information Services 
capital outlay, remove street rehabilitation, decrease health grant expenditures, add 
baseball stadium repairs, Economic Development Corporation funding, a transit 
maintenance attendant, position evaluation committee market pay, Police Department 
step 13 pay and a competitive market wage adjustment on July 1, 2017. 

In response to a question from Commissioner Grindberg about the fund 
balance being around $30 million, Mr. Costin said there was some use of the fund 
balance in 2016 and 2017; however, the largest transfer is out of the revenue 
stabilization fund, $1.2 million, the rest is of out of the general fund.  He said the 
general fund balance is strong, with a year-end projection of $30.8 million which is 
about 32 percent of the general fund expenditures, with a long-standing practice of 
maintaining a 25 percent fund balance. 

In response to a question from Commissioner Piepkorn regarding the 
competitive wage adjustment and whether or not that was included in the budget and 
if there is a second one planned or will that be next year, Mayor Mahoney said the 
Commission approved a 2 percent in June and that will go until the end of June 2017. 
Then an additional 2 percent will be given in July of 2017, he said and then going 
forward it will be included in the budget discussions being dispersed in January 
instead of July.  

In response to a question from Commissioner Strand about the 
$34,092,979.00 ending balance after 2017, Mr. Costin said to have a $34 million 
ending balance after 2017 some of that is in regard to the methodology of putting 
schedules together.  He said there are two subsets that make up this fund balance, 
the revenue stabilization fund, which is currently about $3.2 million, and the general 
fund balance that makes up the difference.  He said money is being pulled out of both 
of those funds in 2017 to balance out the budget.  He said the balance is reflective of 
what the balance would be for the general fund balance plus what is left in the 
revenue stabilization fund.  He said for reporting and budgeting purposes there are 
two components, there is the reserve and the rainy day and when rolled together 
equal $34 million. 

Commissioner Gehrig said there is a lot to like in this budget and he agrees 
with using the fund as those are tax dollars that should be used for the taxpayer.  He 
said he thinks having a larger than needed reserve sends a wrong message to 
residents and the state when they look at funding for the City.  After a second look, he 
said, he asked for some reductions and is glad the City is taking care of priorities and 
obligations; however, he is concerned about the amount of the property tax increase. 
He said he would have liked to have seen a three mill reduction, which is doable, and 
is responsible and would still give a five percent increase in revenue from property 
taxes.  He said there has been a 32 percent increase in property tax revenue over the 
last three years, which is dramatic and people feel that.   

Commissioner Strand said he thinks there is a great level of constraint in the 
budget, the good news is tax rolls include new property, new commercial, the rest is 
residential, but citizens expect more services in public safety, public health, 
emergency preparedness and infrastructure.  He said he is on board with the budget 
for expenditures and the Commissioners have done their due diligence, but there is 
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one portfolio the Commissioners all carry and that is the people they serve.  He said it 
is his sense from the people that there is a hope for as much relief as the 
Commissioners can provide.  He said he is concerned as the state goes into another 
legislative session, there will be significant scrutiny to budget reserves across the 
state.  

Commissioner Strand moved the mill levy be reduced by three mills, further 
drawing down the projected 2017 year-end balance to $33,627,979.00 from 
$34,092,979.00. 

Second by Gehrig. 
Mayor Mahoney said public schools are dropping 12 mills, the county is 

dropping 4 mills, the park district is dropping .9 mills and the City is at 2, which is 
almost an 18 mill levy reduction.  He said no one can project what will happen in the 
next year and he is very concerned about that.  He said this budget is not without 
great thought and diligence and includes a two mill reduction.   

Commissioner Gehrig said the cuts do not all have to come from the reserve 
fund.  He said he sees some other things in the budget he would support removing.   

Commissioner Grindberg said he will resist the motion; however, he 
appreciates Commissioner Strand’s intent, and getting a full handle on the budget has 
been a rapid course in micro budgeting.  He said he is used to much broader 
budgeting at the state level and is reluctant to dip too far into the reserve without 
knowing the future.  He said the more the City grows, the more tax revenue is 
generated and any healthy city has a reserve fund.  He said oil prices are not coming 
back at a high level any time soon, the budget is fair and balanced and moving 
forward, having much more time to look into it and see what the Legislature does 
makes good sense.  He said he is pleased that strides have been made in public 
safety and being able to address that head on is a priority for him. 

On call of the roll Commissioners Strand and Gehrig voted aye. 
Commissioners Piepkorn, Grindberg and Mahoney voted nay.  
The motion died for a lack of a majority. 
 
Mayor Mahoney called for a motion to approve the Mayor’s 2017 Preliminary 

Budget and set the public hearing date for September 26, 2016 at 6:00 pm. 
Commissioner Piepkorn moved approval. 
Second by Grindberg.  On call of the roll Commissioners Piepkorn, Grindberg, 

Strand, Gehrig and Mahoney voted aye. 
No Commissioner being absent and none voting nay, the motion was declared 

carried.  
 
Commissioner Piepkorn moved that the Board adjourn. 
Second by Grindberg.  All the Commissioners voted aye and the motion was 

declared carried. 
The time at adjournment was 5:56 o’clock p.m. 


